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WAKE COUNTY TRANSIT PLAN 

Transit Planning Advisory Committee 
 

TPAC Regular Meeting via WebEx • January 12, 2022 • 9:30am- 11:45am 

 

 

Minutes 
 
 

I. Welcome and Introductions (Gaby Lawlor, TPAC Chair) 
Gaby welcomed everyone to the first meeting of the year and provided a reminder to the attendees that 
discussion should be limited to TPAC voting members in attendance. She informed attendees that they can 
review attachment B if they’re not sure of their role.  
Shannon Cox introduced Katie Schwing as their new Transit Planner. Katie has ties in the Triangle but is coming 
in from Virginia. Katie will be designated as a voting alternate for the Town of Apex.  
 

 
 
 
 



 

 

Item X - TPAC Guidance on Financial Model and Multi-Year Operating Program Assumptions for Baseline  
Pre-Wake Transit Services      (Discussion/Possible Action Item: Bret Martin, CAMPO, 20 minutes) 

This item is being brought to the TPAC for discussion because of a disconnect in interpretation and application of how 
adopted policy is being applied to financials related to bus service expansion. We currently have the two lead agencies 
interpreting the policy differently and need the TPAC to provide guidance on how to move forward. In August of 2021, 
in accordance with the Wake Transit Work Plan project funding agreements between GoTriangle and CAMPO, 
GoTriangle staff submitted to CAMPO staff a final reimbursement request for FY 2021 for performance on projects 
during the 4th quarter of the FY. After review, CAMPO staff subsequently deemed the reimbursement request 
incomplete, as well as many of the total requested expenses associated with the reimbursement request ineligible for 
reimbursement as a result. The information requested by CAMPO staff to be submitted to make the reimbursement 
request complete included an identification of routes that GoTriangle previously operated but did not operate during FY 
21, routes for which GoTriangle operated a reduced number of revenue hours compared to their fully scoped service 
output, the number of Wake County-attributable revenue hours normally associated with those routes, and the number 
of Wake County-attributable revenue hours actually provided during the fiscal year. The intent of this request for 
additional information was to determine the amount of net additional Wake County-attributable revenue hours that were 
provided above GoTriangle’s pre-Wake Transit baseline that could be considered eligible for reimbursement.  

Summarily, CAMPO staff’s position on the issue is that revenue hours transit providers financially supported before the 
availability of Wake Transit tax revenues are the transit providers’ responsibility to continue to financially support, as 
the adopted Wake Bus Plan and both the adopted financial model and multi-year operating program components of 
annual Wake Transit Work Plans require and hold as critical foundational assumptions. Therefore, it is CAMPO staff’s 
position that Wake County-attributable revenue hours of service associated with a pre-Wake Transit baseline are 
ineligible for reimbursement with Wake Transit tax revenues. It is also CAMPO staff’s position that deviating from this 
determination for GoTriangle’s services and allowing GoTriangle’s pre-Wake Transit baseline services/revenue hours 
to be funded with Wake Transit tax revenues would be an inequitable application of established policy across the range 
of Wake Transit-funded fixed-route service providers (i.e., GoTriangle, GoRaleigh and GoCary). The adopted Wake 
Bus Plan and the financial model and multi-year operating program components of annual Wake Transit Work Plans 
are constructed on an essential foundation to only fund the net additional revenue hours for all three fixed-route service 
providers. If this maintenance of effort requirement did not exist, providers could use tens of millions of dollars in Wake 
Transit tax revenues to supplant all of their pre-existing services, which would result in the inability for Wake Transit tax 
revenues to support the level of service expansion envisioned in the Wake County Transit Plan. 

As communicated to CAMPO staff, the position on the issue GoTriangle staff holds is that there is not and should not 
be a maintenance of effort requirement that applies to specific types of baseline expenditures (e.g., bus services, capital 
infrastructure, staffing resources, etc.) upon which the Wake County Transit Plan intends to build.  

Instead, transit providers would need to work toward achieving their pre-Wake Transit baseline level of total 
expenditures that account for the full suite of potential types of expenditures or investments without isolating and 
subjecting a specific type of expenditure (e.g., bus services) to a maintenance of effort requirement. Given the opposing 
positions on this issue, CAMPO staff will ask the TPAC to provide guidance on a path forward to resolve this disconnect 
in program policy interpretation at its January 12th regular meeting and will share various policy alternative scenarios 
for the TPAC to consider.  

Bret provided clarity on the difference between Supplementation and Supplantation. He noted that there is not a NC 
court legal decision on defining these terms in relation to our enabling legislation. Wake Transit partners defined and 
adopted our policy to use 2016 data to set our baseline expenditures and set the parameters of what funds and which 
expenditures can be supplanted or supplemented with Wake Transit funds. It was a conscious decision to require that 
each agency’s bus service expenditure totals must be maintained each year and that Wake transit would “Supplement” 
additional costs above their cost/revenue hour baselines.  

Bret made a point to make sure that the TPAC understood that the bus service funding baseline buys revenue hours. It 
is not calculated dollar for dollar.   

In short, when a new bus service is established that will replace a service that existed pre-Wake Transit, the providers 
must back out the original baseline cost for the routes being replaced from the cost of the new route to Wake Transit. 
Wake Transit cannot take on the full cost each time a route changes or is added. All planning and programming 
decisions and the financial model, Bus Plan, etc. are based on this rule. CAMPO’s perspective is that the bus service 
baseline MUST be maintained as is and should continue to be our policy for future bus service expansion. If not, the 
impact to the program is about $40 million dollars per year.  



 

 

 

To demonstrate how the policy has worked so far and is hard coded into our planning process, Bret showed GoRaleigh’s 
Biltmore Hills Route Package as it is reflected in the financial model.  

The financial model shows that when this route goes into effect it will be replacing all or portions of 3 other current 
routes. The cost of those routes/route portions (current route 5, route 13 and route 22) being replaced is then backed 
out of the total cost to run the new service. Wake Transit is only asked to supplement the costs above what was already 
being paid for by the provider.  

 

 
 

He showed how the policy/rule was used in developing the Bus Plan, adopted by both governing boards,  as well. He 
showed GoTriangle’s year-by-year-service change sheet and showed that when their new  service, Route 305 (Apex-
Raleigh) comes on line it will replace and service that existed pre-Wake Transit. So in the Bus Plan it shows the total 
new net cost for Route 305 (Cary-Raleigh), minus the existing net cost of Route 301 which will be replaced.  

 
 



 

 

A similar example is shown in FY2027. It was assumed that when commuter rail comes online, that these services 
would no longer be needed, so the cost of the routes would be dedicted from the Wake Transit funds requested for 
the new service. 

 
 

This rule is also incorporated into the Multiyear Operating Program (MYOP), adopted with the FY22 Work Plan.  

He focused on Cary route expansions to offer Sunday and Holiday service to their routes. Increasing mid-day frequency 
on pre-existing routes. Most of Cary’s services are relatively new but Route 100 did exist before Wake Transit was a 
thing. You can see that what Wake Transit will cover for the route is above what was already being covered pre-Wake 
Transit.  

 
 



 

 

 
 
CAMPO’s position is that there is an agreed upon and adopted policy that requires a maintenance of effort 
baseline amount to be met for services that existed pre-Wake Transit.  
 
That this policy has been approved and adopted by the TPAC and Governing Boards each year in varying 
policies and documents and that a change to the policy can only be done by action of the governing boards.  
 
CAMPO feels strongly that no one agency, or both lead agencies can unilaterally decide to apply the policy 
differently for themselves or any other partner. That the policy must be implemented fairly and equally across 
all impacted partners.  
 
Should there be an adjustment to the policy, it could “severely undermine our ability to accomplish the goals of 
the Wake Transit Plan.” For example, to expand the bus service network by 3x and to increase population and 
job located near transit.  We can’t reach these goals if we use Wake Transit revenues to back fill and pay for 
services that already existed. Allowing supplantation and not sticking firm to supplementation would impact our 
budget by $40.7 million each year.  
 
This puts all projects in the Work Plan in jeopardy of not being funded or being pushed to later years, and with 
Bus Service Expansion being the lowest priority investment type that could mean that there will be no or very 
little expansion through 2030 and beyond.  
 
To further demonstrate how the maintenance of effort requirement works, Bret showed an example of a project 
that existed pre-Wake Transit and how the annual cost per hour + 2.5% inflation rate is applied and how the 
Wake Transit portion of the overall route cost gets calculated. He stated that Wake Transit is only responsible 
for net revenue hours above the 2016 baseline and those service that were funded through an adopted Wake 
Transit Work Plan.  
 
David Eatman commented that he is not in favor of changing or recommending a policy change today, but is 
interested in discussing the creation of a workgroup or committee to look at whether or not a policy adjustment 
is needed or if we need to develop some type of process to address one-off situations.  
 
Bret asked to hold a motion for a few more slides, He wants to make sure that the TPAC members who are 
new or may not be as aware of this policy as the providers are, have the chance to understand the policy as it 
is today, before we get into further discussion.  
 



 

 

 
 
Saundra Freeman also supports the idea of creating a workgroup to further discuss if changes to the policy are 
needed. CAMPO has done a good job explaining their perspective on the issue and she agrees that the partners 
should get together in committee to talk more about different perspectives and come back with a 
recommendation that makes sense.  
 
Bret stated that today we need to get some type of confirmation from the TPAC on how to move forward. There 
are numerous planning activities that need to know how to move forward, and they can’t do that while the lead 
agencies have a difference in opinion.  
 
Saundra followed up that this issue has to do with a GoTriangle reimbursement and that the two lead agencies 
can sit down and figure out how to resolve that issue without bringing the TPAC into the discussion. That she 
wants to work through and come up with a compromise to move their reimbursement forward, but that the policy 
doesn’t need to change for any of the other partners right now, or not until it has been reviewed further and a 
recommendation from committee comes before the TPAC. 
 
Bret asked for clarity, “Are that the two lead agencies agreeing at this time that the current policy will be applied 
as it stands?”  
Saundra said she is unfamiliar with the term “maintenance of effort” and asked if that is a term used in the ILA 
or somewhere else to interpret what that means. She clarified that what she is saying is that the two lead 
agencies will discuss the matter offline to come up with a resolution for the issues.    
Bret responded that the lead agencies have tried that approach for 6 months and it hasn’t worked. They agreed 
to bring it to the TPAC for guidance because they were at a stalemate.   
Saundra doesn’t believe that the TPAC members can offer effective feedback on their issue. She has had 
recent talks with the GoTriangle team and they are ready to get this situation resolved and move on from it.  
 
Tim agrees that there is some room to discuss if adjustments to the existing policy are needed to better address 
inflationary impacts. He noted that they did discuss maintenance of effort requirements when developing the 
original policy, but that they did not specifically dive into what would happen if the cost of services jumped 
significantly. For example, if they double in a year. He agreed with Bret though that a change to the policy is 
not a unilateral thing. It is to be adopted and incorporated into our plans. The financial policies are meant to be 
agreed upon and offer clarity and guidance on how we do things. It makes the Work Plan and other financials 
predictable. Pulling together a group to talk about what happens as service hour costs go up, and how to 
incorporate that into the plan. Prefer, at this time, that we have the discussions about possible needed changes 
and follow proper process to have them integrated into the Work Plan. This may be addressing COVID related 
impacts and labor shortages to increased costs. The Work Plan is the place where we can incorporate changes 
if they are approved. The unilateral decision to apply the policy differently is his biggest concern, not that there 
are emerging challenges that the TPAC or subcommittee should talk 



 

 

through. It is the job of project sponsors to bring these issues to the TPAC for discussion and to get guidance 
on how to move forward. 
 
Bret asked the TPAC if, for the FY23 Work Plan we should continue applying the policy as it stands, until and 
unless the current policy changes by act of the governing boards, or if we should assume allowing backfill so 
reduce the liquidity by $40.7 million, or some lesser amount for back fill. We need guidance from the TPAC on 
how to move forward for the Work Plan, Bus Plan, reimbursement requests, etc.  
 
Saundra stated that she thinks we have agreed that we are not going to change the policy now. $40.7 million 
impact needs to be further assessed. GoTriangle will continue to apply the policy as it stands until or if something 
else is approved. CAMPO and GoTriangle will work through what they need to work through and are not 
suggesting that anything change right now.  
 
Bret and Saundra agreed to apply the policy as is for both agencies planning processes until a change is made, 
but still said that they need to work through their reimbursement.  
 
Stephanie noted that what she is hearing is that GoTriangle still wants special treatment for their reimbursement 
and that they are not actually comfortable with the policy standing as is for all current activities to be reassessed 
if/when a change to the policy is adopted.  
 
Saundra replied that they need their money that is in flux. That GoTriangle doesn’t want to have this 
conversation in front of the TPAC. That they need to get what they can at this time and will put the outstanding 
funds in a separate bucket to try and get reimbursed later if/when the policy is amended.  
 
Received as information. TPAC provided guidance stating that the financial maintenance of effort requirement 
for bus service expansion will continue as is until and if the current policy is changed. Stephanie will support 
Tax District Administration lead agency staff to develop a workgroup to further discuss the issue and see if a 
recommendation for a change in policy is needed.  
 
--END-- 


